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Approvals 

To the Mayor and City Council: 

Take Action Phoenix (TAP) is an organization comprised of residents from many neighborhoods across 

the City of Phoenix. For four months after the introduction of text amendment Z-TA-22-08 to update 

the City of Phoenix ordinance regulating Group Homes, members of TAP worked with the Planning and 

Development Department to support correction of the text that affects persons who live in group homes 

in residential neighborhoods. TAP supported passage of the updates that were passed by the City 

Councii on June 21, 2017. We did that with the understanding that a complete new ordinance would be 

in place by December 2017 

Members of TAP have served on the Group Homes Committee facilitated by the City of Phoenix Planning 

and Development Department. The purpose of that committee is to provide input for the draft of a new 

ordinance that would serve the needs of people with disabilities and the needs of other residents of 

neighborhoods. TAP believes persons with disabilities can and should thrive in settings that are 

integrated into the community. We are working with operators and owners of Assisted Living Group 

Homes, Seriously Mentally Ill Group Homes, Sober Living Homes, along with various city departments 

and State of Arizona agencies to draft an ordinance that will enhance protections for residents of Group 

homes and residents of neighborhoods. The original timeline for completion of that work was supposed 

to be early December 2017. 

The City of Phoenix lacks the following or is experiencing the following issues that may make it difficult 

to reach the deadline: 

1. Lack of a Database to show locations of Group Homes: The City lacks a database or appropriate

maps that gives them accurate information or knowledge of locations of Group Homes that are

not currently licensed or regulated Placing community residences too close to each other can

create a de facto social service district and can seriously hinder their ability to achieve

normalization for their residents - one of the core foundations on which the concept of

community residence is based ... Daniel Lauber, Delray Beach, FL GH Zoning Study May 2017, 16.

2. Zoning ordinances do not adequately address group homes with 10 or more residents: Zoning

simply requires a group home of more than 10 in a multi-famly residential zone to obtain a Use

Permit to operate as a group home. Numerous studies show that homes with more than 12

people cannot not function as a community residence. They are institutions, and as such, must

be located in commercial zones where more intense uses are more appropriate than in a

residential zone.
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